Minutes, DPOLY Business Meeting February 28, 2012 Boston, MA

The meeting was called to order by the Chair (Lipson) at 5:50 p.m.

It was moved to approve the minutes as distributed. Seconded and Passed.

Reports:

- Farmer (Secretary-Treasurer) reported that the division remains in good financial condition, having a balance of \$73818 as of 12/31/11. The previous year's balance had been \$91038.
- The auditors (Balsara and Vaia) reported that they had inspected the financial records of the Division and had found them to be in order.
- Lipson announced the election results: Torkelson will become Chair, Winey will become Chair-Elect, Balsara was elected Vice-Chair, and Vaia was elected Member-at-Large. The Division expressed its appreciation to Larson and Pochan, who retire from the Executive Committee.
- Farmer reported that membership in DPOLY was 1364 as of 12/31/11, representing 2.73% of the APS total (50055)
- Dobrynin (Program Chair) reported that the program had 1170 abstracts (955 oral, 215 posters) and 48 joint/focused sessions. Loo was introduced as Program Chair for the 2013 March Meeting.
- Winey and Soles reported that the Short Course had been successful, with 52 attendees. They presented Certificates of Appreciation to the lecturers in the Short Course and acknowledged their companies for supporting attendance and travel.
- Lipson introduced the topic of expansion of the division with charts, set a limit of 30 minutes for discussion with an additional 10 minutes if necessary. Discussion ensued. (Foster summarized the comments and posted them on the website. They are appended here.) Winey suggested any further comments be sent to members of the Exec Comm.
- Lovinger reported that the Polymer Program at NSF was very healthy. Young Faculty Career grant proposals are due in July. He also said there were special opportunities in Sustainability, the Materials Genome Initiative, and in the CREATE program high risk, transformational interdisciplinary programs. He provided descriptive handouts and noted a session on NSF funding on Wednesday at 5:45.
- Lipson recognized Tirrell as the recipient of the Polymer Physics Prize, sponsored by Dow, LG Chemical and past recipients. She recognized Segalman as winner of the Dillon Medal, sponsored by Elsevier (publisher of Polymer).
- Winey noted that there had been 28 nominees for the Padden Award. She presented the Winner Certificate to James T. Rogers (noting that the dinner was sponsored by U. Akron). She presented certificates to the other Padden Award Finalists.
- Lipson presented Fellow Certificates to Darrin Pochan, Chris Soles, Riemund Gerhard, Dalnoki-Veress, and Ophelia Tsui, Dvora Perahia, and Marina Guenza.
- Lipson solicited nominations for Fellows, the Polymer Physics Prize and the Dillon Medal were solicited, noting the deadlines for each.
- Lipson highlighted that the Polymer Physics Gordon Conference would be preceded by a Seminar for graduate students. Abstracts are due March 21.
- Balsara announced that the suggested topic for the 2013 Short Course was Polymers for Transport. Other suggestions are welcome.
- Ginzberg commented on the value of having a session on industrial matters and suggested another be part of next year's meeting.
- Lipson announced that the next meeting would be held in Baltimore, MD, March 18-22, 2013.

Torkelson presented a Certificate of Appreciation to Lipson and called for an expression of gratitude from the Division.

The meeting was adjourned at 7:05 p.m.

Summary of discussion at the DPOLY business meeting at the Boston March Meeting of the proposal to expand the division of include both polymers and soft matter

Boston, February 28, 2012

Jane Lipson, Chair of DPOLY, summarized the salient features of the proposal for expansion of the division. The slides that she used in her summary may be accessed from the DPOLY website (Link to slides on DPOLY website). Jane offered that we would plan on 30 minutes for discussion. At the end of 30 minutes she would consider if there were strong need for an extension beyond the 30 minutes allotted.

DPOLY member #1 asked if there were members on the Executive Committee (EXEC) who were not in favor of the proposal or who had concerns that they believed should be aired during this discussion among the DPOLY members. If so, this member asked that those contrary views or concerns be expressed.

One EXEC member shared that he believed much of the benefit of incorporating individuals with soft matter interests had already been realized and that little additional benefit would be obtained by the proposed expansion.

Another EXEC member noted that he had considered both pros and cons and was generally in favor. He offered the view that if our division chose not to do this, either the soft matter folks would do something on their own, or some other division would probably move to accommodate them.

DPOLY Member #2 – The DPOLY division has had problems with growth. The APS total membership is growing, but our membership has been roughly static. The following questions should be part of the discussion. Are we already doing soft matter? Is having a forum (i.e. division) that is focused just on polymers advantageous for our funding? Is that more narrow identity advantageous? He personally supports the move to expand the purview of DPOLY to include soft matter as proposed.

A member (#3) asked how many abstracts came into the 2.x sorting categories. Jane Lipson interpreted the question to be asking how many of the abstracts in our focus sessions would be considered as falling under the broader designation of "soft matter", as opposed to being in the narrower category of "polymer". She answered that about 280 abstracts dealing with soft matter went into our focus sessions. [Editorial note: If the question was really how many abstracts came into the 2.x sorting categories, the answer is 232, with 126 belonging to the category of non-moving soft matter systems.]

Another member (#4) said that a soft matter group will form, one way or another, and when it forms, that group will take back those focus sessions. If we want those focus sessions we will have to fight for them if there is a separate entity for soft matter activities.

Another member (#5) opined that the proposed expansion is a good idea, but he wasn't sure if the soft matter community will feel that they have appropriate representation in an expanded version of DPOLY. Would we be willing to have a non-polymer soft matter person on the EXEC?

Member #6 said that intellectually we don't want to be isolated from the soft matter community. From a scientific point of view the proposed expansion would be good.

Member #6: If we only have polymer awards this would make soft matter people feel as though they are second class.

Jane Lipson deferred to Scott Milner, who is our division councilor and chair of the APS Prize Committee to respond. Scott noted that APS owns the prizes. Those awards cannot be unilaterally changed by the division. The Padden award is a unit award. Changing the Padden award would be easier. There has already been some discussion in the past concerning the creation of a prize for work in Soft Matter. The creation of a prize is not done lightly, however. The APS Council scrutinizes applications for new awards to avoid overlap and assure that proposed prizes can be properly endowed and contribute to the mission of APS. Raising funds for a Soft Matter prize would require considerable effort, but that is a topic that could be taken up by an expanded division.

Member #7: I do both polymers and soft matter physics. I would rather do all of my work in one division.

Member #1 spoke again. He noted that he joined the division in 1970. He experienced the changing of the division name from Division of High Polymer Physics to Division of Polymer Physics, which was done in order to embrace broadening opportunities. The change of name and scope proposed now would solidify the broadening of interests that the division has already undertaken in our activities and programming.

Member #8: He said he has been a member of DPOLY and organized a session in the DPOLY program this year. He is a soft matter person who would like to see soft matter people incorporated into a division that appreciates people that are not physicists. He mentioned that other soft matter people are interested in a separate division or a separate topical group. However, this person argued that having soft matter formally in a division with polymers would allow better coordination of the talks and sessions.

Member #9 stated that he believes that many of the soft matter people are already inside DPOLY. He asked the other members at the meeting how many of them would consider themselves as working in 'Soft Matter'. An EXEC member estimated that over half of those present raised their hands. Member #9 then remarked that it would not be a problem to formally include soft matter people in DPOLY.

Member #10 expressed the concern that there might be persons would were not supportive of the proposal that are afraid to speak in this public venue. He suggested that when the call to vote goes out to the membership there be two separate statements of equal length attending the ballot, one statement giving the "pro" position and one the "con" position. Each statement would be authored by a proponent of that view.

Jane Lipson remarked that we are creating a record of all of the comments today. The comments will be summarized and placed on the website so that they can be reviewed by any member of the division at the member's convenience.

Member #11 said that as a physics undergrad student in a strong physics program she was never introduced to polymer physics until graduate school. An important role for a division is advocacy among young scientists for their intellectual involvement in areas of physics with which they may not have had much contact in their studies.

A member of the EXCE offered the remark that if someone has a concern that s/he is not comfortable presenting in the public venue that individual can write to any member of the EXEC and share that concern.

Member #11 asked how the EXEC came up with the estimate that if the division were expanded, its membership would increase 20 +/- 5%. An EXEC member mentioned that a large number of people had already signed up as first time members at this meeting as a result of the expanded scope of the technical program. This EXEC member indicated that he viewed this success as indicative of further membership gains that could be made by broadening the division's stated interests.

Individuals that spoke in the meeting were asked to identify themselves to Mark Foster or Barry Farmer for the record of the business meeting. Those names will not be published with the summary of the discussion placed on the website.

The discussion of the proposed expansion concluded about 6:45pm, having lasted somewhat over 30 minutes, since the Chair had allowed discussion past the original limit of 30 minutes.